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Christmas Party - Executive 

Dollar Table – Barbara Kulla 

Newsletter Editor - Linda Derkach                 

Garden Tour ï Kathy Loyer  

Truss Show ï John England  

Greeter – Guy Loyer 

Historian - Cassy Lacouvee         

Library – Donna deBoer  

Meeting Coordinator- Tony Ansdell           

Membership – Tony Ansdell 

Milner Gardens - John England   

Plant Prizes – Sherry Thompson 

Program Chair – Glen Jamieson    

PR - Marilyn Dawson                               

Refreshments – John de Boer 

Species Garden ï Tony Ansdell  

Sunshine – Judy Wood 

Welcome – Joanne Hamilton 

 

      MARS Meetings 

2nd Wednesday of the 

month at 7:30 pm 

Qualicum Beach 

Civic Centre 
 

Next Meeting: 
 

Wednesday, April 12 
 

.   Remembering Anneé 

 
This joyous photo was taken in 

2007 by Judy McMaster.  As 

you can tell, an ecstatic 

Anne Gutsche 

had won a ribbon for  

R. óBlaneyôs Blueô at our annual 

Truss Show. 
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This Month: 
 

Philip 
MacDougall 

Rhododendrons 

of Isle Formosa  
Philip MacDougall of Maple 

Ridge is a plant explorer, 
speaker and grower of 

exceptional perennials.  He sells 
his rare and unusual plants to 

the public at various plant sales 
in the Lower Mainland and 

Vancouver Island. 

See more inside…page 2 

 
We will be very lucky indeed if 

Erythronium revolutum  shows her 

pretty face in early April this year. 

This nativ e plant pops up early in 

spring then disappears in summer.   

MARS 

P. O. Box 342 

Qualicum Beach, BC 

V9K 1S8 

mars.rhodos.ca 
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Upcoming Programsé 
× April 12, 2017  

¶ Philip M acDougall 
Philip MacDougall of Maple Ridge is a plant explorer, 
speaker and grower of exceptional perennials. 
Philip has written many articles on species 
rhododendrons, and is particularly interested in 
species from Taiwan.   
 

× May 10, 2017  

¶ To be announced  

 

Exciting Events  

éon the Horizon  
× April 22, 2017  

¶ MARS Plant Show and Sale  

× April 27 - 30, 2017  

¶ ARS 2017  Convention in 

Eureka, California  

× May 13 and 14  

¶ MARS Motherõs Day  

Garden Tour  

 

 

 
       

 

The Rhododendrons of  

Isle Formosa - Philip MacDougall 

 
 

The island of Taiwan offers a temperate flora little 
utilized in the west, though it has been extensively 
collected by both Dan Hinkley here on the west 
coast and the Wynn Jones’ of Crug Farm Nursery in 
Wales. This presentation focuses on the 14 
rhododendron species on the island, with 
observations both in habitat and cultivation.  I'd be 
remiss if I didn't present at least a few of the other 
spectacular plants that grow here -  the likes of 
Fagus hayatae, the endangered Taiwan beech 
perpetually shrouded in fog, through to tall stands 
of Shefflera taiwaniana in old growth forest, an 
unrivaled  fern flora or the tiny Shortia 
exappendiculata.  Along the way I'll introduce the 
food, history and highlights of my travels around Isle 
Formosa, the beautiful island.  

This is a link to Philip’s trip to Taiwan on his website 

www.chlorophyllia.com  

http://www.chlorophyllia.com/?p=697  

 

http://www.chlorophyllia.com/
http://www.chlorophyllia.com/?p=697


Remembering Anneé. 

 
Anne and friends at the Garden Tour  

Potluck Party in May 2016  
 

To say that Anne Gutsche was a “force of 
nature” would be an understatement.  Anne 
never failed to bring her good humour, 
friendliness, boundless energy and 
determination to every meeting and every 
event of her beloved rhododendron club.   
Anne was not one to sit at meetings – she 
was a doer.  For many years she ensured 
that we had a cup of coffee and goodies at 
every meeting.  She helped with the truss 
show and the garden tour and was always 
willing to pitch in wherever needed.  Anne 
was happy to share her knowledge of plants, 
her unbridled enthusiasm for 
rhododendrons, and treasures from her 
garden.  She will long be remembered for 
that amazing smile, and for her love of plants 
and people.   
 

Anne passed away March 14 after several 
strokes.   

Dear Anne - We will miss you and think of 
you often at potluck parties and events 
where you were such a joyous and 
enthusiastic member of MARS. 
Affectionately, Elaine and Linda   
 

 
MARS Christmas Party 2015  

 

CǊƻƳ aŀǊƛƭȅƴ 5ŀǿǎƻƴΧ 
She was an ardent gardener and a keen 
rhododendron fan. She entered her plants in 
the Rhododendron Show regularly and 
picked up the occasional second  
or third.  A few years ago, she finally won a 
first place ribbon and she was over the 
moon, showing her prize to everyone. Her 
delight was infectious.   
 

CǊƻƳ WƻŀƴƴŜ IŀƳƛƭǘƻƴΧΦ 
Ann was wonderful when we first came 
here.  She was very generous and shared 
many of her precious plants as well as her 
knowledge.  Ann was always willing to 
answer gardening questions and help a 
newbie to the area fit in. 
 

From Glen and Dorothy Jamieson 
Anne was always generous and kind.  When 
our daughter had twin boys, Anne brought 
some children’s books to a meeting for us to 
pass on to them.  We were so touched by 
her thoughtfulness.   We will miss her very 
much.                                                         
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From Joan and Mike Rich 
We remember her wonderful infectious 
enthusiasm for the genus Rhododendron 
when she came to the garden to take some 
cuttings of a lilac-coloured azalea which she 
coveted…and she had the warmest, most 
welcoming hugs of anyone we knew!   
 

From Barbara Kulla 
I am so sorry that we have lost Anne 
Gutsche.  She was the most cooperative and 
willing volunteer.  Whether it was coffee 
time or any other type of help needed, Anne 
was always ready to step in and help. 
 

From Maria and Al Bieberstein…. 
Anne was always so enthusiastic about 
MARS and never stopped being curious and 
interested in all things garden-wise.  She was 
always telling Al that her ‘Blaney’s Blue’ was 
better than his and got a big kick out of 
winning a ribbon with it, when Al didn't.  The 
story is that her plant was a cutting from Al's 
plant which he had given her!  She was so 
game to try anything - even a trek to see 
rhododendrons in the wild.  She will be 
greatly missed. "Sleep in Peace" dear friend!!  
Maria and Al 
   *****************************************  

 
Correction  

In the March edition of the Rhodovine, I stated that 
Rhododendron ‘Cilpinense’ above is a williamsianum 
hybrid.  Of course this is incorrect and I thank Bob 
MacIntyre, President of the ARS for alerting me. 
R. ‘Cilpinense’ is a hybrid of ciliatum and 
moupinense.   

Rhododendron Show  and Sale  

Saturday, April 22, 2017 
 

Procedures and Regulations 

 

Here are the rules for the annual MARS 

Rhododendron Show and Plant Sale.   Following are 

details of how and when to enter your trusses 

(rhododendron blooms). 
 

1. Eligibility 

Exhibits in most categories will be accepted from 

members of MARS and non-members in the area. 

Note the Novice category is open only to new MARS 

members (three years or less).  All members of a 

household will be considered to be one exhibitor. 
 

2. Entries 

All entries shall have been grown by the 

exhibitor for at least 6 months and primarily 

cared for by the competitor.  Only one entry of each 

name in each category per exhibitor please.  For 

example, R. macabeanum could be entered in the 

species category and the appropriate color category, 

but not twice in the same category.  Extra blooms 

are encouraged but will be for display only.  

All entries should be taken from plants grown 

without artificial protection, except for the category 

‘Protected’ which is for the non-hardy. 
 

3.  Definitions 

¶ Species: Botanically identified plants originating 

from seeds or cuttings 

¶ Hybrid: Plants resulting from cross-breeding of 

more than one species, hybrid or combination 

thereof 

¶ Truss: A single rachis, i.e. all florets coming from 

one bud 

¶ Spray: Multi-stems emerging from a single stem 

¶ Hammerhead: Truss with multiple rachides 

emanating from a single terminal 
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¶ Unknowns: A bloom whose identity is unknown 

to the owner and therefore cannot be judged;  

¶ Unknowns provide extra color for the Exhibition 

Table.  
 

4.  Exhibitors 

¶ Shall make an effort to identify each truss 

¶ Entries will be accepted from 7 am to 8.30 am at 

the Parksville Curling Club 

¶ Entries and ribbons may be removed at 2 pm, 

but not before. 
 

5.  Preparation of Trusses 

¶ Blooms should be selected when they are at the 

peak of their development 

¶ Blooms should be cut from well-watered plants 

during the coolest part of the day 

¶ Blooms should be carefully groomed.  Damaged 

or dead twigs, leaves, bud scales and flower pips 

should be removed 

¶ Cleaning or washing of leaves is advised, but no 

artificial polishing is allowed 

¶ Use suitable containers to retain water during 

transportation to the show. Chemical additives 

to preserve bloom freshness can be used.  
 

Participants’ guide:  Everyone who has blooming 

plants in their garden is encouraged to bring trusses 

either for judging or display.  All categories, except 

the Novice category, are open to members and non-

members alike.  The Novice category is open to 

MARS members only. 
 

Members should familiarize themselves with the 

categories and, a few days before the show, look 

around their garden and see what can be entered. 

Categories are: Red, Pink, White, Blue Collection, 

Yellow Collection, Foliage, Lax Truss, Spray, Species 

Large Leaf, Species Small Leaf, Hammerhead, Novice 

and Protected (such as madenii and vireyas that 

need winter protection here).                                                                                                                               
 

 
                                                

 

                                               

The Four-Step Process to Enter Blooms in the MARS 

Rhododendron Show  
 

1. Register 

Proceed to the Registration Table, sign in and pick 

up a competitor number and a number of dots. You 

will need a dot for each entry.  

Proceed to the Labelling Table and leave your list of 

Truss names. Lists will be taken in order.  Please 

don’t shout out entry names. There may be a wait 

for plant names if a lot of people come at the same 

time. 
 

2. Put Trusses in Bottles 

Nearby is a table with bottles and corks. Take one 

bottle for each truss, put a numbered dot on the 

bottom of each bottle, making sure first that it is 

dry. Don’t turn the bottle over; it’s full of water. 

Place a truss into each bottle using a cork to hold it 

securely if necessary. 
 

3. Label Trusses 

Leave trusses on the Work Table and go to the 

Labelling Table to pick up labels. Take trusses and 

labels to the Holding Table.  At any stage, feel free 

to ask for help.  
 

4. Position Trusses in their Categories 

From the Holding Table, trusses will be taken by a 

designated volunteer to the judging area and placed 

in the appropriate category.  The label is placed in 

front of each truss.  All categories are clearly 

labelled.   
 

All trusses must be in place by 8:30 am so judging 

can start on time.  Late entries will go to the 

Exhibition Table.  Please bring as many extra trusses 

as you can for the Exhibition Table. 
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North America Meets Europe  

The 2018 ARS Convention will be in Bremen, 
Germany.  It will start around May 7, 2018, with 
optional tours before and after the convention.  The 
schedule probably will change slightly in the next 
couple of months.  

First Pre-Tour:  Optional 5 days visiting Dutch 
Gardens including Keukenhof Gardens 

Second Pre-Tour:  Optional 2 days visiting RHODO 
2018 Rhododendron Festival and Hachmann’s 
Nursery 

Third Pre-Tour:  Optional 7 days visiting public and 
private gardens in Denmark and Sweden 

Convention:  6 day convention in Bremen from May 
21 to 26 including 3 days of garden tours 

Post-Tour:  Optional 4 days visiting gardens in 
Finland. 

Mark your calendar now!  This is an opportunity not 
to be missed.  You can choose to start in Holland or 
Germany with one of the 3 pre-tours or start with 
the convention.  Then you can choose to finish in 
Germany after the convention or in Finland after the 
post-convention tour.  That means there are 8 
possible combinations ranging from 6 days for just 
the convention to 24 days if you do all pre and post 
tours and the convention.   
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Mt. Arrowsmith General Meeting 

 March 8, 2017 

Held at the Qualicum Beach Civic Centre   

Minutes 

A large crowd of about 85 people turned out to hear 

Linda Gilkeson talk about bugs.  Many were non-

members.  Linda is a popular speaker.  MARS had to 

book her two years in advance because of her busy 

schedule.  She also gave a presentation at Seedy 

Saturday in February for those who managed to 

brave the weather, but many who missed her were 

in the house last night.  This time the topic was 

different—bugs of all kinds, the beneficial and the 

pests. 

Her presentation showed photos of various bees 

that work their magic in the garden and also the 

non-bee pollinators that are considered equal in 

value, dispelling some myths about the effects of 

flies.  Her methods for keeping a pesticide free 

garden were four-fold:  

¶ Choose the right plant for the right place 

¶ Pay attention to the soil 

¶ Choose pest-resistant plants 

¶ Don’t bring home problems. Examine 

purchases very carefully 

 BUSINESS: A very short business meeting followed 

the coffee break.1. Volunteer sign-up sheets were 

set out for the Rhododendron Show and Sale in 

preparation for next week’s meeting.  Members 

were reminded that as well as the plant sale table, 

MARS will also have a table for used garden books 

and magazines and a table for donated crafts of all 

kinds. 

2. Nicola Lupton manned the sign-up board for 

sitters for the Mother’s Day Garden Tour Weekend. 

The board is still open for more sitters. 

3. Linda was taking payment for the upcoming bus 

tour of Courtenay and Campbell River.  A 47-seat 

bus has been reserved for Wednesday, May 17.  The 



cost, which includes a visit to Paul Wurz’ Hidden 

Acres garden is $40 per person. 

4. Linda reminded members that there will be a new 

executive elected at the May AGM and urged some 

to think about joining the group. 

5. Marilyn Dawson brought the members up to date 

on the Species Garden at Milner Gardens and 

Woodland.  The archeologists have given Milner a 

conditional approval to resume construction, 

although a monitor will be needed if digging goes 

deeper than 14 inches.  Work begins this week on 

construction of the arbor leading into the garden 

from the gift shop followed by initial irrigation work. 

Volunteer crews for various jobs are expected 

sometime in late April. 

Marilyn stated that core samples have been sent to 

the lab for carbon dating. So far no human remains 

have been found - only shells and such, but there is 

evidence of habitation over a longer period than 

was originally thought – millennia - not just 

hundreds of years.  

The door prize was Rhododendron ‘Honey Butter’ 

won by Ross and Linda Renwick.  Other prizes were: 

R. ‘AmIblue’, three azaleas, spring bulb pan, and Ilex 

crenata.  

Meeting adjourned: 9:55 pm 
   

The Eaglecrest Garden Club  

Wednesday, April 19,  2017 at 7 pm  

Qualicum Beach Civic Centre  

All welcome. Non-Members $3  

Speaker: Leigh Winters  

Gardening in small spaces, raised 

beds and winter gardens  

For more info: Jenny 250 -954 -3888  
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Bamboo for Pandas 
Warren from the City of Parksville has been 

in touch with Suncoast Nursery.  Here is 

their unique request:  

John at Suncoast Nursery on Pender Isla nd is 

growing bamboo for the Calgary Zoo.   He is 

looking to secure emergency back -up bamboo 

for the Giant Pandas when they come to 

Calgary.  He is looking for large and/ or small 

clumps that may be available for harvesting.   

If you can help with standby bam boo,  

please contact John  directly at  

 Suncoastnursery@gmail.com 

 

The Qualicum Beach Garden Club 
Tuesday, April 11, 2017  

Qualicum Beach Civic Centre 

The doors open at 7 pm 

7:30 Program:  Expert Gardening Panel 

 Answering questions and providing advice 

Panel Members: 

David Rowe 

Tropical houseplants and Bonsai 

Brandy Miceli 

Landscape design and plant selection 

Diane Sharp 

Kitchen gardens & winter vegetables 

Kay Howard 

 Master Gardener  

Bring your questions to this meeting! 

Membership fee: $15 

Drop in:   $3 

 

 

mailto:Suncoastnursery@gmail.com


Milner Gardens in Aprilé.. 
Words and Photos: Linda Derkach 

 

Now is definitely the time to drop tools, get away from the computer and the TV and take a walk 

in Milner Gardens.  Delights are waiting  around every  corner.  And Saturday, April 1 was no 

exception.   

Here is Rhododendron pachytrichum  clothed in pinky/white blossoms and every inch a tree!  

The photo on the following page  shows just how tall and imp osing it is standing next to MARS 

member Elaine.  In a month or so, this majestic specimen will fade to the background ð but now in 

early April it is worth a visit all on its own.   
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Rhododendron pachytrichum  
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Rhododendron ôRobin Hoodõ 

 

A rangy shrub/tree with lovely  pink blossoms, R. ôRobin Hoodõ group was hybridized 

in 1933 by John Charles Williams at Caerhays in Cornwall, England.  Other hybrids 

by Williams are popular R. ôSusanõ and R. ôYellow Hammerõ.  R. ôRobin Hoodõ is a cross 

of calophytum  and sutchuenense. 

 

The MARS connection to ôRobin Hoodõ is that our official club gavel was carved from 

a specimen of Rhododendron ôRobin Hoodõ (Greig), and presented to the club by Dot 

and Ken Gibson. 

 

While these giants of the rhododendron world are now too big for many small 

gardens ð or just not available anymore, you can still enjoy them by visiting Milner 

Gardens ð check out their hours of opening on the website.  
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Rhododendron  ôAndroclesõ 

 

Rhododendron ôAndroclesõ is another giant in the garden standing at least 20 feet 

high and 15 feet across.  I look for this beauty every year ð bewitched by its name 

and the beauty of its blossoms.  Very little has been published about  R. ôAndroclesõ 

except that it was hybridized by Lionel de Rothschild who founded Exbury Gardens 

in Hampshire, England ð and was perhaps ? named for the young man in the old 

folktale òAndrocles and the Lionó ð a great story of courage and kindness .   
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Rhododendron barbatum  

Nothing can compare with this majestic , early -blooming rhododendron with its brilliant red 

blossoms, dark green , elegant leaves and graceful stance.   As the shrub  ages, the bark develops a 

smooth, reddish -plum coloured bark .  Rated as one of the finest red -flowered species,                 

R. barbatum  needs good drainage and protection from wind.  See it right now in Milner Garden s!!!
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